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October 4, 2016
Roan Mountain, PSU

PRESENT:  Mark Bachmeier, J. J. Brown, Tandrea Carter, Todd Corley, Steve Hageman, David Hayler, Troy Heustess, Alex Howard, Bindu Jayne, Barb Krause, Martha Marking, Jason Marshburn, Bill McGowan, Olivia Patterson, Amy Page, Alan Rasmussen, Brad Vest, Leroy Wright.

GUEST:  Carson Rich

MINUTES:  The September 13, 2016 minutes of the Council meeting were approved.  

GOALS FOR 2016-2017:  Carson Rich distributed a draft of the University Health and Safety Mission, Responsibilities and Goals for 2016-2017 (Attached).  Discussion followed about consideration of “on going goals” as responsibilities of the Council – once the goal has been achieved, it would be included in the responsibilities of the work teams of the Council.  

Carson asked for thoughts from Council members – what does on-going really mean?  This will mean a shift in how we format, and will provide an opportunity to determine what is missing from a goal(s) perspective.  

Brad offered discussion of having each of the teams report and update from each relative to goals for their area.  (i.e. EIT, CARE).

Barb stated that she likes the responsibilities and goals and mission structure and the need to make sure all responsibilities of work is captured with specific reference to the responsibilities to faculty, staff and students.  

Troy stated the concern that the whole campus should be preparing students throughout their tenure to become more self-reliant – this should be overall a part of the process of educating and supporting them in continued health and wellness outside of ASU.

JJ stated that this connects with data shared from the Chancellor at the Board of Trustees meeting related to first destination.  Career Development is tracking to see how we are preparing students for the next step.  Heather Langdon and Susan McCracken are working on this report which should come out in next couple of months.

Steve suggested that the structure for the Council should include the work of each of the standing committees relative to responsibilities.  Identify which committee has which responsibilities.   

Carson stated that this was the initial goal in establishing the responsibilities and indicating which committee(s) has which responsibility(ies).   

JJ asked for any additional feedback over the next two weeks with a plan to share the finalized version by the November meeting.   We will share the finalized version by next November meeting.

MIAMI GAME FOLLOW UP:  Jason and Todd reported that there were 2 arrests at the game, no real concerns except with alcohol consumption.  19 medical related incidences.  Appreciation was given to athletics for their support with safety issues. 

David asked about the article in the paper relative to an incident with the Miami football team and our color guard incident and what happened with that incident.  Todd reported that police did go out and see what really happened and that folks involved were very happy with the apology given from the Miami football team.  Police did not identify anyone who alleged the groping.  One of the color guard girls was hit as the players ran on the field and they were upset that the players were rude to them.  

Troy stated that Athletics will put more folks there so that the teams will run down the sidelines near the bench.  He reported that people who saw the incident reported they did not feel like anyone was targeted.

CHALKING UPDATE:   Leroy stated that the amended policy for chalking caused a lot of media inquiries, i.e. an inquiry from a Libertarian Group relative to free speech.  Questions relative to the definition of hate speech, etc.  Leroy relayed that the biggest part of the policy intention was to address issues of safety where it was creating fear with the students and how to address the speech but more importantly address any safety concerns.  Leroy stated that SGA is writing a resolution relative to the chalking policy, and there is a lot of conversation happening about enforcement of the policy (i.e., identifying an event by department or program).  Leroy expressed the need for on-going education on how to define what free speech and how to report harassment, etc.

Brad expressed concern with limited forum about the policy.  

Barb stated that no specific areas have been identified and that they have not tried to designate different areas in an official way.  Our Sanford Mall is pretty much an open forum.  We’ve only had a chalking policy for 2 years – before that it was not allowed because it was considered as graffiti.  The team did look at other institutions and found that some of those limit chalking for events and identify who the group is that is chalking.  Broader concepts of chalking were tried and those did create tension between students. 

Brad asked how is chalking going to be enforced in relationship to state campaign laws.  Are local parties allowed to come in here and put vote for “x”, “y”? 

Leroy stated that our policy is limited to campus groups.

Barb related that there is on-going conversation as to whether or not political signs should be treated the same way.  They will have to abide by the 50 foot buffer zone.  Our policies don’t clearly address this now.  

Brad asked, “Will the University get into addressing state campaign laws or campus concerns?”

Communications regarding elections come from General Counsel and those did go out this year.  Communications were mostly about what kind of activities people can engage in and that they cannot use their university position to advocate for any political candidate, and staff have to take time off to work at polls

Leroy stated that the chalking policy also brought up the whole diversity and inclusiveness pieces bringing resolutions from Board of Trustees, Staff Senate, and Faculty Senate, providing deeper conversations about how we are educating our faculty and staff.

Barb stated her appreciation to the faculty member from Psychology relative to standing up and being clear about what kind of community we need to be.   

FALL EMERGENCY NOTIFICATION TEST REPORT:  Jason reported 16,000+ voice messages for a total of 42 minutes (includes redials) – 70% reached
 – Staff Senate – Rachel Welch – staff senate representatives for Safety Council – starting in November

Voice Mail - 9,000; 4,000 were hang-ups; 2600 live deliveries listened to full message for a 70% completion rate

Text – fastest and most reliable – over 16,000  in 12 minutes – most completed in first 3-5 minutes; 96% completion

Email – 100% rate   

(Power Point with stats attached)


Jason asked about providing access to parents and family members to the emergency management system and stated that he did not see this impacting delivery time.  Students faculty and staff can add in family friends – will not impact delivery time

Amy stated her concern that having this access for family members and parents is contradictory to Troy’s question about getting students ready for the real world.  She sees pros and cons to both sides but the priority focus is on camps emergency and the focus should not be on dealing with parents on the phone.

Brad stated that parents will call and expect someone to answer the phone.

Leroy stated his concern that parents could get the notification before a student and that would have a ripple effect.  His only concern is the possibility of a delay in timing.
Brad asked about the possibility of a separate text which could go out to the non-university community.

Jason stated the possibility of doing this through BlackBoard and look at our FTE and not actual numbers in phone system.

JJ expressed the need to have determine expectations for laying out communication for our community and to parents; particularly if students have not seen the notice, and how to navigate the disconnection.  JJ stated that Allison Dodson can help us figure out that communication since she has been communicating to 16,000 parents by email.   If we have an active shooter what does that mean (can argue both ways) JJ personally OK with adding parent numbers since that makes all more transparent.

Leroy suggested a survey to parents to get more info about what is needed.

Chris asked, “What is the intent of emergency notification?”  If it is the immediate safety of campus and if there is something like an “active shooter” sent out to another 16,000, what would be the impact on the cell phone system managing the emergency on campus?”

Jason stated that this would not impact initial any ability to get out information; but our ability to communicate afterwards will be greatly reduced.  

JJ stated that a phone number launched from the Family Life Center could be put out there for parents to call and a place to direct parents/families as they arrive on campus in an emergency situation.  Their website can also be used as a conduit during an emergency for parents and families.  They are meeting next week, and can discuss this idea.   

Jason follow up on these conversations and come back next month with additional information and planning.

UNC SAFETY UPDATE: J. J. reported that the full Safety Group from the UNC system met on September 20.  The real work is done in subgroups and Barb and Bindu reported to the full group.  The goal/next steps is to have some finalized plans, i.e. reporting, in December.  
Barb shared that her group focusing on sexual harassment/violence is looking at the system wide policy.   This policy will state that the President of System has to adopt a policy and that every campus will have policy that complies with Title IX and related statutes (Clery, etc.)  The policy itself will be straightforward and the President has to make sure the policies are in place.  Questions are:
1.  Will there be one policy for whole system? 
2. Or requirement that each system have policy that addresses these things?  

If it is the latter, will they be very specific about what it has to include? – i.e. define sexual assault, etc. or have definitions that include these

Barb further relayed that the subcommittee is moving ahead to look at definitions on each campus?  Not every campus defines it in terms the way we do here at Appalachian.  It is important to also be mindful that each campus is not only different, but has different resources they can use towards these efforts.  

Amy asked when the expectation for the guidance is.  Barb stated that subcommittees are to have things finalized by December to share with the group.  

Barb stated that Tom Shanahan reported the number of campuses who feel like we need consistency – not just General Administration.  

Bindu reported on the group working on the Title IX Investigative Manual.  Two subcommittee members will be leaving next week, so they hope to have a draft next week to put out for feedback.  All of the campuses have different models and there are strengths and weaknesses of all the models to consider.

Barb announced that this is Bindu’s last meeting and thanked her for her work.  The Council supported this thanks with a round of applause.

JJ reported there are two other subgroups reporting to University leadership that directs our work and our reporting.  One of these groups is looking at what kinds of things related to health and safety need to be reported to General Administration.  He stated that it appears that one policy will include a requirement that these issues will be reported to the trustees once a year and that the President of the UNC system will report out to the Board of Governors once a year on these initiatives.  
JJ asked, “What info is already gathered and how do we utilize what we have?”  Some campuses have a group like this and others do not have this type of group.  

The second group is Training.  Training, using the safety fee and other resources, already in place:
Threat Assessment at Western NC and another in Chapel Hill tomorrow.  Barb, JJ, and Sarah Buchanan will be attending this training.  
Another Threat Assessment Training will be held in spring for the eastern part of the state.  

IVC Update:  Amy reported that the survey subcommittee has been working on the results from the last Climate Survey for employees and students and are making revisions.  The plan is to roll out the survey again in early February.  

The other piece deals with training with the 45 minute online module coming out in the next day or two.  The group is finalizing the email from the Chancellor that provides log in info, letting folks know about the policy and what they are responsible for.  Deadline is Dec. 16.

A follow up module which is a survey that will roll out in January.  

Deans and Chairs, which are the campus facilitators, training rolled out last Wednesday.    There are pieces that need to be tweaked, including making time to have role play about responding to disclosures, and more specific examples of workplace and Interpersonal Violence from employees – not solely focused on students.  

The program is ready to roll out (training for supervisors at end of semester) but full gear next semester.

JJ added a concern for the gap in communication, particularly safety related conversations relative to IPV, to students studying abroad or coming here for study (semester or extended).  Amy stated that she has a meeting planned with Jesse Lutabingwa to look at those gaps.  

EARLY INTERVENTION TEAM (EIT):
· To date 136 referrals for semester – end of fall semester 2015 there were 343.  Alan expressed that he hopes that means numbers will be down.  
· 10 interventions scheduled this week – couple of conversations about trending issues – last week a good number of students of color that were coming through the system for whatever reason – only 1 of student communicated feeling unsafe on campus
· Relayed the need to identify persistent students – not all students go through the EIT process because of higher needs

CARE TEAM:
· 123 new cases as of September
· Trends are the same – spike in hospitalizations – 16-19 hospitalizations for each semester – we had 9 in September and we had 2 last year
· Historically our numbers are spread across freshmen, sophomores, juniors and seniors – cases stay pretty even
· All 9 cases in September were mental health hospitalizations with the majority of those being suicide idealization

THREAT ASSESSMENT:
· No investigations, assessments or inquiries
· Training in Chapel Hill for ½ of group and the other ½ attended training last year in western NC

Mark reported that our Threat Assessment Team has met only one time in the past two years.  What other business can it can conduct?

Leroy asked if the team participates in the annual table top exercise. Todd reported that the team does not participate in those but that they do try to get together once or twice a semester.  

Amy asked if it is within the purview of Threat Assessment to think about protocols for domestic violence and stalking.  Does this fall under Emergency Management – threat that comes on campus due to employee relationships?   

Barb stated that this is a responsibility of this team (but the last one did not go to Threat Assessment Team).  How do we make those decisions?  The last incident was handled very well but not handled by all those on the Threat Assessment team.  

EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT TASK TEAM:
· Jason thanked Todd for presenting on his behalf at the last meeting and understood that the use of the safety fee for the emergency exercise was approved.
· Reported that 2-3 individuals were able to attend the demo for the virtual management tool which allows to set up emergency operation virtually (when can’t convene as a group).  An active shooter is an example when it is not safe for the team to move across campus.  This tool will help us work toward tracking info and monitoring situational awareness component – information requests during an emergency.  
· We currently use carbo copy paper that track information/tracking requests, information, as far as how people stand during an emergency
· They have tried to use some of the google pieces – share points to attempt to mimic software programs nothing quite works in that regard; beneficial to move folks in same places, track resources etc.
· This tool can also be used for other stuff beyond safety exercise – used for move in; football games; daily operations (move people in same directions, status check in buildings each day) Health check of campus
· Vendor hosts the information; User accounts – 100 individual logins, get it for a year and see if it works – has potential to be of significant events on campus
· $26,000 year – first year $31,700
· Use funding from Safety Fee to do this?
· Bill stated that it is  well worth the money for the university – used for all types of activities – haven’t seen demo highly recommend it
· Martha asked if another demo will be offered again.  Jason stated that he would set that up
· Safety App – 248 users/11 text tips
· At UNC Emergency Management Conference last week – one of the topics was on campus Hazard Mitigation Program.  That plan allows us to apply for federal grant dollars to help do mitigation projects.  The Western branch plans have 4 that expire this year.  Instead of writing a new plan, we plan to put ourselves on the eastern branch plan which gives us 2 additional years.
· As a system we will come up with a system wide mitigation plan and this will allow us to apply for federal dollars

SAFETY AND HEALTH COMMITTEE:
Charlie reported 
· There is a spike in needle sticks and that they have secured funding from Paul to move forward to put containers in buildings
· Working with Safety Health Committee to place those containers to dispose of used needles.

FACULTY AND STAFF WELFARE COMMITTEE – 
Mark reported:
· Sue apologized for not being here
· This committee will schedule on Thursday of this week with an expanded group to look at the Conflict Management Project  for the purpose of reviewing all the pre-work, including the website, to see if we are on track; hope feedback will allow us to get this as a roll out to campus
· Presentation will be provided by Kate Brinko for this group at our meeting in November on Conflict Management services
· By next meeting in November, will give the quarterly report from ComPsych; last quarterly review ended in September

The meeting adjourned at 10:00 a.m.  The next meeting of the Council is scheduled for November 1, 8:30 a.m., Roan Mountain Room, PSU.



